RESEARCH ARTICLE



Hues of Refuge: Framing Compassion and Condemnation in Refugee Portrayals Through a Political-Media Cycle of Reinforcement

Jasmin Lilian Diab

Institute for Migration Studies, School of Arts and Sciences, Lebanese American University, Lebanon Email: Jasminlilian.diab@lau.edu.lb

(Received 18 April 2024; revised 29 October 2024; accepted 13 December 2024)

Abstract

This study examines biased media portrayals of refugees, focusing on the contrast between Ukrainian and MENA refugees. It proposes a "politics-media cycle of reinforcement" where political agendas influence media narratives, and vice versa. This cycle amplifies racial bias, impacting how refugees are perceived. The research employs a comparative content analysis of Western media and political rhetoric. Findings reveal a stark difference: Ukrainians are seen as deserving victims, while MENA refugees face negative stereotypes. Interviews with media professionals and analysts support these conclusions. The study exposes racialized "othering" that marginalizes specific refugee groups. It confirms a more sympathetic portrayal of Ukrainians, likely due to political and racial factors. This research highlights the need for a more balanced and empathetic approach to all refugees.

Keywords: Refugees; media; politics; narratives; framing

"It's very emotional for me because I see European people with blue eyes and blond hair [. . .] being killed every day."

"I understand and respect the emotion."

— BBC News, March 2022

Introduction

The contentiously designated "Global North," driven by racial hierarchization, has long-refused to acknowledge victimhood beyond the confines of the White race (Pyke 2010; DiAngelo 2011, 2016). Embedded within colonialism, imperialism, and systems of power, this refusal to recognize the suffering of non-White communities has deep historical roots (Ibid). The legacy of this refusal manifests in various forms, from the erasure of Indigenous histories to the perpetuation of stereotypes that dehumanize people of color's experiences in movement and displacement

© The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of The Race, Ethnicity, and Politics Section of the American Political Science Association. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited.

2

(Jardina & Piston 2023; Najdowski 2023). Structural inequalities, economic exploitation, and cultural appropriation further reinforce this denial of victimhood, perpetuating a vicious cycle of marginalization, oppression and reinforced narratives (Ibid). Addressing this entrenched denial remains tangled in systems of privilege, as well as a fundamental absence of a much needed shift in perspective—one that acknowledges the interconnectedness of not only human experiences, but the manners in which they are framed, depicted, communicated and narrated.

The onset of Russia's invasion of Ukraine has not only sparked geopolitical tensions, but has also brought to the forefront critical discussions regarding the treatment and portrayal of refugees in Western and international media, as well as in political and humanitarian landscapes (Martikainen & Sakki 2023). In particular, the media coverage and political discourse surrounding Ukrainian refugees has exposed underlying racial dimensions that shape the international response to providing refuge, compassion and protection (Sales 2023; Skordas 2022).

This paper delves into the disparities evident in the media's depiction of Ukrainian refugees as compared to those from the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region, highlighting systemic inequalities and biases prevalent in the refugee and migration discourse. It aims to establish what the paper calls the "politics-media cycle of reinforcement" to describe the symbiotic relationship between the political sphere and the media landscape, where each influences and reinforces the other's narratives and agendas. In this cycle, politicians use media platforms to disseminate racially-charged messages, shape public opinion, and advance their political goals. Simultaneously, the media relies on political discourses, positionalities, and personalities for content, sensationalism, and audience engagement. This cycle can perpetuate various patterns, including polarization, agenda-setting, and the amplification of narratives of victimhood, vulnerability, and threat (McCombs & Shaw 1972). Politicians may tailor their messaging to fit these media narratives, or in turn, use media coverage to manipulate public perception. Meanwhile, media outlets may prioritize stories that align with their ideological leanings or cater to their target audiences, thereby reinforcing existing political and racial divides.

While this cycle of reinforcement may contribute to the erosion of trust in both politics and media, as well as skepticism about the impartiality and integrity of news coverage, what is certain is that it leads to the proliferation of mis- and disinformation. By adopting a comparative approach and employing thematic analysis, this paper aims to unravel the underlying mechanisms driving these differential representations of refugees. Through a critical examination of media narratives, as they reflect political positionalities and undertones, it becomes evident that racial considerations heavily influence the perception of who is deemed worthy of refuge and support. This biassed framing not only reinforces entrenched stereotypes but also perpetuates a narrow, predetermined image of what a refugee *typically* looks like, whose responsibilities they are, and how they should be treated (Entman 1993; Bayoumi 2022).

Importance of Media in Shaping and Reinforcing Societal Perceptions of Refugees

In times of crisis, such as armed conflict or disasters, media outlets play a crucial role in shaping public perception and garnering support for those affected (Liao 2023). However, the coverage of Ukrainian refugees during the ongoing conflict with Russia has raised concerns about the selective empathy and attention afforded to different refugee populations—even when displaced from the same conflict (Xuereb 2023). Despite facing similar dire circumstances and urgent needs for safety, Ukrainian refugees have often been portrayed more sympathetically than other refugee groups, once again, evoking narratives of victimhood and deserving compassion (Ibid). Conversely, refugees from the MENA region, including those fleeing conflicts such as in Syria, Iraq, and Libya, encounter a markedly different portrayal in the media (McCann et al 2023; Gowayed 2022; Hinz et al 2023). They are frequently subjected to stereotypical and biassed depictions, characterized by negative connotations often associated with terrorism, extremism, or threats to societal stability (Bier 2018; Cooper 2020). This disparity in coverage underscores deep-seated prejudices and systemic racism, perpetuating hierarchies that dictate which refugees receive empathy and support based on their perceived proximity to Western norms and values (Ibid).

The media plays a central role in shaping societal perceptions of refugees by disseminating information, framing narratives, representing refugees, setting the public agenda, and reflecting broader cultural and political contexts (Lueders et al 2019; Allotey et al 2019; Danilova 2014; Talaat 2022). Recognizing the importance of media in shaping public attitudes toward refugees is essential for promoting informed discourse, challenging stereotypes, and fostering empathy and solidarity toward displaced populations (Ibid). It serves as a powerful mediator between global events and public understanding, exerting significant influence on societal perceptions of refugees (Ibid). Through various platforms, media constructs narratives that shape how individuals perceive and interpret not only refugees themselves, but refugee "crises" more broadly—and more importantly, how they internalize, externalize and/or sympathize with human suffering. On another level, understanding the pivotal role of the media in shaping public opinion is crucial for comprehending the complexities surrounding the reception and treatment of refugees in host communities, as well as the extent to which they are integrated, celebrated, protected, and welcome.

While media outlets are intended as primary sources of information regarding refugee crises, providing updates on the latest developments, humanitarian efforts, and policy responses, the information presented is often filtered through editorial decisions and narrative constructions that influence/reinforce how their respective audiences perceive refugees. Several key factors underscore the impact of these processes in shaping societal perceptions of refugees. Primarily, media coverage of refugee issues is characterized by framing, wherein specific aspects of a story are emphasized, while others are downplayed or disregarded entirely (Georgiou & Zaborowski 2017; Liu 2022; Wenzel & Żerkowska-Balas 2019). This is additionally true when it comes to the extent to which certain refugee crises are reported, coupled with decisions on when to shift the focus away from certain coverage or

decrease this coverage regardless of whether or not the conflict itself has concluded. This further extends to the frequency of stories around a specific conflict or humanitarian crisis, as well as the time intervals between one update and the next.

Beyond this, as discussed, coverage also extends to the depiction of refugees' visibility and recognition as legitimate actors deserving of empathy and assistance (Bullinger et al 2022). Positive representations of refugees that humanize their experiences and emphasize their resilience and contributions to society can foster empathy and solidarity among audiences and the wider public (Chouliaraki & Stolic 2017). Conversely, negative portrayals that perpetuate stereotypes and stigmatize refugees have the potential to exacerbate social tensions and hinder their integration and reception (Ibid). Finally, the media plays a pivotal role in agenda-setting mechanisms, influencing policy priorities, humanitarian responses, and public opinion. As such, representations of refugees on their platforms are deeply influenced by broader cultural and political contexts, including historical legacies, socio-economic disparities, and prevailing ideologies (Greussing & Boomgaarden 2017). On the other end of the spectrum, cultural stereotypes, racial biases, and political agendas further shape how refugees are depicted in the media, perpetuating inequalities and reinforcing dominant power structures (Ibid).

Methodology

Approach, Sampling, and Analysis

This study employs qualitative comparative content analysis to investigate the representations of Ukrainian refugees and refugees from the MENA region within Western media and political narratives. The comparative analysis is designed to identify and contrast the similarities and differences in how these two groups of refugees are portrayed, revealing underlying biases, hierarchies, and systemic inequalities within refugee and migration discourses.

To ensure a diverse and comprehensive dataset, the media sources were systematically selected based on the following criteria: the prominence of the media outlets (e.g., major news organizations with significant reach and influence), geographical spread, and political diversity. Political statements were similarly chosen from speeches and official communications by policymakers across Western countries.

The media texts and political speeches were predominantly collected over a defined period from January 2022 to December 2023, a timeframe that captures a significant rise in refugee-related discourse, coinciding with the start of the Ukraine war in February 2022 and its subsequent impact on global refugee politics. This period was selected to ensure that the analysis covered a time of heightened attention to Ukrainian refugees, allowing for a meaningful comparison of how this group was discussed during a period of high media and political focus.

In addition to the media and political text analysis, semi-structured interviews were conducted throughout 2023 with 10 media professionals from the MENA region and 8 political analysts from Europe and the MENA region. These participants were selected based on their expertise in refugee-related issues, their involvement in media representation, and their knowledge of broader EU refugee

policymaking. The semi-structured format allowed for an in-depth exploration of their insights and experiences, providing rich qualitative data that complements the content analysis of media and political texts. Interviews were conducted both in person and online, depending on participant availability.

A clear breakdown of the number of articles analyzed and the interviews conducted can be found in the tables below. The media articles were selected to ensure a diversity of perspectives, including various geographic regions, political leanings, and reach. These outlets were chosen because of their prominent role in shaping public opinion about refugees during the specified periods.

Table 1. List of media sources consulted

Media Outlet	Number of Articles Analyzed	Timeframe of Analysis
BBC	72	2015-2023
The Guardian	15	2015–2023
The Telegraph	10	2015–2023
Los Angeles Times	7	2015–2023
France 24	8	2015–2023
Politico	6	2015–2023
NBC News	5	2015–2023
Mondoweiss	4	2015-2023
Total	127	

Table 2. Profiles of key informants and experts interviewed

Participant Code	Position	Location	Interview Method
P1	Media Analyst, Jordan-based	Jordan	Online
P2	Journalist, European Media Agency	Beirut, Lebanon	In-person
P3	Political Analyst, MENA Think Tank	Beirut, Lebanon	In-person
P4	Editor, European News Platform	Online	Online
P5	Media Professor, Lebanese University	Beirut, Lebanon	In-person
P6	Media Researcher, EU Policy Institute	Brussels, Belgium	Online
P7	Journalist, Middle Eastern News Agency	Amman, Jordan	Online
P8	Policy Advisor, European Refugee Council	Online	Online
P9	Syrian Journalist, Freelance	Beirut, Lebanon	In-person
P10	Advocacy Specialist, International NGO	Online	Online
Total	10		

The analysis employed qualitative comparative content analysis to systematically code and examine the data. The coding process involved both open coding and theoretical coding. Initially, open coding was used to identify recurring themes and discursive patterns directly from the media texts and interviews, allowing key themes to emerge organically from the data. This was followed by theoretical coding, where the emerging themes were aligned with existing theoretical frameworks on media representation, refugee discourses, and systemic inequality (Corbin & Strauss 2015; Braun & Clarke 2006).

To clarify, coding in this study refers to the systematic categorization of the media content, political statements, and interview transcripts. Each unit of analysis (whether a media article, political speech, or interview response) was assigned codes based on identified themes, such as portrayals of victimhood, heroism, criminality, or economic burden. These codes were then grouped into broader categories, allowing for a structured comparison between the representations of Ukrainian refugees and refugees from the MENA region.

The thematic analysis of media content and political statements was complemented by the thematic coding of interview data. The responses from the interviewees were analyzed to provide contextual insights and to confirm or challenge patterns identified in the media texts. By juxtaposing the depictions of Ukrainian refugees with those from the MENA region, this methodological approach provides a nuanced understanding of how biases and inequities in refugee discourses are constructed and maintained.

This multi-layered approach allows for a comprehensive analysis of how different refugee groups are portrayed in the media and political narratives, as well as the broader implications for international responses to refugee crises. The findings contribute to a deeper understanding of systemic inequalities within global refugee policies. This approach builds on established methodologies for qualitative content analysis and thematic coding (Corbin & Strauss 2015; Braun & Clarke 2006). It also draws from previous research on refugee representation and media discourses (Holmes & Castañeda 2016; Czachur & Smykała 2023; Fuller 2024), positioning this study within a broader scholarly context of media analysis and refugee studies.

Working Definitions

This paper employs the UNHCR's definitions of "refugees" and "migrants" to clarify the distinctions between these two groups. According to UNHCR, a migrant is someone who "chooses to move, not because of a direct threat of persecution or death, but primarily to improve their life through better work opportunities, education, family reunification, or other personal reasons. Unlike refugees, migrants do not face significant barriers to returning to their home country" (UNHCR 2022).

In contrast, a refugee is someone who "has been forced to flee their home country due to persecution, war, or violence. Refugees have a well-founded fear of persecution based on race, religion, nationality, political opinion, or membership in a particular social group (Ibid). For them, returning home is either impossible or would put their lives at serious risk. The main drivers of such displacement include war, as well as ethnic, tribal, and religious violence" (Ibid).

Refugees are recognized and protected under international law, with the 1951 Refugee Convention, its 1967 Protocol, and other legal instruments like the 1969 OAU Refugee Convention serving as the foundation for modern refugee protection (Feller et al 2003). According to UNHCR, this legal distinction is crucial for individual governments, as migrants, unlike refugees, are not protected under international law and are subject to the immigration laws and processes of the countries they seek to enter. There remains a concerning history of governments manipulating these definitions to evade their responsibilities toward refugees. By labeling those fleeing persecution as "migrants," many governments attempt to diminish their legal obligations and justify restrictive policies. This manipulation undermines the international protection framework and leaves vulnerable populations at greater risk.

Having said that, the paper additionally positions itself around the pretense that the very concept of a "refugee" is deeply intertwined with colonial logic (Abuya et al 2021). The modern refugee regime, established primarily by Western powers, reflects the colonial mindset that prioritizes the needs and interests of the Global North over those of the Global South. The classification and treatment of refugees have historically been influenced by colonial power dynamics, where the Global North determines who is deserving of protection and under what conditions (Ibid). This colonial legacy continues to shape the uneven application of refugee protections and the global response to displacement, often to the detriment of those most affected by violence and persecution.

A Comparative Analysis of Refugee Portrayals

On Selectivity and Racist Undertones

Various studies have shed light on the framing of asylum seekers and refugees in mainstream media, revealing distinct patterns shaped by ideological leanings and geographical proximity to conflict regions. For instance, a quantitative content analysis (Blumel et al 2019) indicated that left-leaning newspapers tend to portray refugees as victims, whereas right-leaning publications often depict them as criminals. Studies on refugee coverage in European countries such as Hungary, Germany, Sweden, the UK, and Spain (Heidenreich et al 2019), as well as in Germany specifically (Holzberg, Kolbe & Zaborowski 2018), emphasized the recurring theme of border control, particularly in nations closer to the Middle East, with measures like closing borders and expelling refugees framed as defensive responses. Additionally, research analyzing media discourse during the 2015 refugee "crisis" in Europe (Chouliaraki & Zaborowski 2017) underscored the marginalization of refugee voices, reinforcing their invisibility and delegitimization in news narratives.

Furthermore, discourse analysis of Western and international news coverage highlighted a tendency to associate Syrian refugees with threat and criminality (Dykstra 2016), while studies examining representation in European newspapers like The Guardian and El Pais (Romano & Porto 2021) revealed contrasting frames emphasizing conflict and morality. Meanwhile, critical discourse analysis of coverage in newspapers from Turkey, Bulgaria, and the UK (Ozdora-Aksak et al 2021) pointed to a lack of portrayal of refugees' daily lives and aspirations,

contributing to their dehumanization. According to a European media expert based in Beirut, these studies "[...] collectively illustrate the multifaceted ways in which media frames shape public perceptions of refugees, influenced by political ideologies, geographical proximity, and narratives of threat and dependency." She further explains:

"[...] The thing is that the way we present people online, in the media, and in public spaces will form part of our subconsciousness whether we agree with this depiction or not. And we are all guilty of this. When we think of a refugee, a profile of an individual comes to mind. This is not a random thought, this is a systematic, intentional shaping of who a refugee is, and who you are meant to think about when you think of a refugee. This is the same for when you think of a conflict zone, when you think of poverty, when you think of famine. Take a minute to reflect, the first images of individuals that come to mind are racialized, stereotyped, and often, from certain parts of the world." (Interview, Beirut, January 2024)

Across Western and international media, Ukrainian refugees are depicted as innocent bystanders caught in the crossfire of war, with emotive language and personal narratives highlighting their vulnerability and resilience. The media appeals to humanitarian values, emphasizing the moral imperative to assist those in need and galvanizing public support for refugee assistance programs (Diab 2022a). In contrast, MENA refugees are often portrayed in a manner that emphasizes their otherness, using terms like "migrant crisis" and "invasion" to frame their arrival as a burden or threat, and in turn undermining efforts to foster understanding and empathy (Georgiou & Zaborowski 2017). The framing of MENA refugees as destabilizing forces perpetuate exclusionary rhetoric and justifies restrictive immigration and asylum policies, reinforcing barriers to their integration and inclusion (Sales 2023; Klein 2021; el-Nawawy & ElMasry 2024; Wenzel & Żerkowska-Balas 2019). A political analyst from a Beirut-based think tank elaborates:

"[...] the Global North, and Europe specifically, have worked diligently across both political and broadcast media spaces to portray migrants and refugees as burdens, a problem, and most importantly, as clashing with whatever their value system and culture is perceived to be. Importantly, this depiction does not only shape public perception broadly, it also desensitises Europe's local population to atrocities that their governments commit against refugees and migrants —whether this is a boat sinking in European territorial waters, or migrants losing their lives attempting to cross irregularly by land. When these vulnerable groups are criminalised and made to look like a 'threat', people quite simply do not react. Look at the difference between when a blond little White girl gets kidnapped —the sheer outrage and coverage, and when hundreds of little brown and black girls drown on a boat at sea. [...] Politicians are responsible for the policies, but the media is just as complicit in this." (Interview, Beirut, January 2024)

On the point of media complicity, during a public broadcast, CBS News senior foreign correspondent Charlie D'Agata remarked that Ukraine, "[...] isn't a place, with all due respect, like Iraq or Afghanistan, that has seen conflict raging for decades. This is a relatively civilised, relatively European—I have to choose those words carefully, too—city, one where you wouldn't expect that, or hope that it's going to happen" (Bayoumi 2022). This comment sparked immediate public backlash, prompting D'Agata to issue a swift apology. Across the MENA region, this was particularly felt according to qualitative findings—as this form of racist reporting not only impacted public discourse, but further instilled a sense of hierarchy in vulnerability, and an overall sense of re-prioritization within the humanitarian space that once again, prioritized people based on their race and their perceived proximity to what one Syrian political analyst calls "Europe's obsession with Whiteness," she explains:

"[...] it is nothing new that Europe has a racism problem. I will not need to elaborate on this. The issue for the MENA region was that all of a sudden, even though deep down we knew this, that the statements were being made to our faces, publicly, all over the news, and blatantly by European officials. They were basically all telling us that now that there were White people in crisis, that the world would essentially stop! That the attention would now be diverted to that one crisis, and that the humanitarian and political spaces would hover around these White people and protect them before us —and most frustratingly, that they would rectify this White refugee crisis immediately. In fact, I would insist, they never even let it become a crisis." (Interview, Beirut, January 2024)

In another incident, during a broadcast interview with BBC, a former deputy prosecutor general of Ukraine expressed emotional distress, sharing "[...] it's very emotional for me because I see European people with blue eyes and blond hair [...] being killed every day." Rather than challenging this statement, the BBC host responded with, "I understand and respect the emotion" (Arria 2022). Similarly, on France's BFMTV, journalist Phillipe Corbé remarked, "[...] we're not talking here about Syrians fleeing the bombing of the Syrian regime backed by Putin. We're talking about Europeans leaving in cars that look like ours to save their lives" (Ali 2022). In The Telegraph, Daniel Hannan remarked, "[...] they seem so like us. That is what makes it so shocking. Ukraine is a European country. Its people watch Netflix and have Instagram accounts, vote in free elections and read uncensored newspapers. War is no longer something visited upon impoverished and remote populations" (Hannan 2022). On the evident shift and contradiction in media narratives and tones depending on the conflict they are covering, a Syrian reporter elaborates:

"[...] days into the Ukrainian conflict we were having a discussion on empathy, outrage and the need for immediate protection for Ukrainians fleeing. And rightfully so. In contrast, days into the Syrian conflict, we were having much less emotive conversations. European leaders were silent. If anything, immediately strategizing around how to contain the potential outward flows of Syrians into Europe. Humanitarian and protection approaches centred around containing people. The media reported on this

matter factually, as something that 'typically' happens in a 'conflict-ridden' Middle East. No reporters were outraged, emotional, or calling for support. Soon after, we were speaking about a European 'migration crisis', and the media was using words to refer to Syrians, Libyans and others from the region as illegal, criminals that were trying to 'invade' Europe." (Interview, Beirut, January 2024)

Incidents of racist reporting around the Ukrainian conflict persisted well into the first few weeks—often highlighting that "war" is exclusively associated with developing, third-world nations, overlooking Ukraine's ongoing conflicts since 2014 as an example (Bock et al 2015; Mykhnenko 2014; Lakomy 2016; Van Metre et al 2015). Much of this reporting, further suggested that appearing "middle class" equates to being akin to an average European, White family (Ibid). On ITV, a journalist reporting from Poland remarked, "[...] now the unthinkable has happened to them. And this is not a developing, third world nation. This is Europe!" (Twaij 2022). According to a Palestinian-Syrian political and media analyst, a close look at previous reporting on refugee crises by the same outlets highlights a decidedly different reality:

"[...] the important reality at play here is that we are talking about the same media agencies, the same reporters, the same broadcasting networks, and the same politicians framing two refugee crises [Syrian and Ukrainian] in such an obviously racist and discriminatory fashion that it's almost laughable. The same news agencies call Ukrainians civilised victims and Libyans, Syrians and refugees from across the African continent as illegal criminals. They also do this within similar timeframes of the beginning of the conflicts themselves. Compare BBC's reporting on Syria a few months into the conflict, with its reporting on Ukraine a few months in. This is supposedly the same initial period whereby a conflict should be shocking us, apaling us, before we are desensitised and the conflict becomes 'normalised'. The thing is that the conflicts in our part of the world are normalised as a benchmark. A 'White' conflict in Europe will never be normalised that soon —nor will a 'White' refugee. Or more specifically, assumed to be a norm." (Interview, Beirut, February 2024)

BBC's inconsistent coverage of refugee crises has been the subject of multiple debates examining the publication's use of sources, its values, and its tone (Nielsen and Fletcher 2023; UK Gov. 2019).

Having said this, the BBC's reporting has yet to be scrutinized and combed through to the extent this study aims to. Often, finding that refugees from the MENA region are depicted as passive in the narrative, that their reporting lacked participatory approaches for prolonged periods of time, and that refugees from the MENA were hardly even interviewed in person. In a study that examines all coverage of the Syrian conflict published between 2015 and 2016 in BBC Religion, Perreault and Paul (2019) found that "[...] Syrian refugees were this voiceless group, one not even quoted by the news media, and yet were the subject of suspicion and even disdain by the powerful British government." While this is a very specific period of reporting examined here, it importantly coincides with what the EU deemed the

peak of its "migration crisis" (European Commission 2015; European Commission 2017; Peters et al 2023), highlighting that reporting is not only complementary to existing political narratives and positionalities being perpetuated but once again served as a reinforcer of broader discourse surrounding certain vulnerable groups. According to a French political analyst whose work focuses on conflict zones in the North African region, this is "no coincidence" and "only goes to prove how much synergy there is between the media and political landscapes," he explains:

"[...] The EU's 'migration crisis' as they framed it, was a media sensation. On one hand, you had news agencies capitalising on it for clicks, and readership and views —and of course to cater to their constituencies and what they want to read and hear. On the other hand, politicians across the EU were capitalising on this massive coverage and negative framing of MENA and African refugees as a means to justify their isolationist and externalisation policies. It is one giant beast in my opinion —one that not only feeds off of itself, but also one that is made stronger the more negativity is put out there. How else would you convince an entire European population that the conditions in the detention centres across the EU, and the drowning of people at sea is for their own [Europeans'] safety and security? How else would you get them to selectively forget about human rights depending on the colour of skin and country of origin of the refugees in question?" (Interview, Online, January 2024)

A blatant example of a racist depiction of refugees occurred yet again on ITV's flagship show, This Morning, when British media personality Matthew Wright expressed concern over the possibility of a thermobaric bomb being used in Europe, stating: "[...] the US has used a thermobaric bomb before in Afghanistan. But the idea of it being used in Europe is stomach-churning," thereby highlighting the stark contrast in the perceived significance of European lives versus those in developing nations, particularly in the context of armed conflict (Syed 2022). The juxtaposition of concern for European safety with a seemingly indifferent attitude toward the suffering of people in the Global South deemed less economically or politically significant exposes a troubling pattern of implicit bias and devaluation of lives based on geographic and cultural factors. CNN further adds to this narrative through a quote from Julia Ioffe, who underscores racial biases in perceptions of chemical attacks. Her statement, "[...] It's one thing for sarin gas to be used on people in faraway Syria who are Muslim and of a different culture. What is Europe going to do when it is on European soil, done to Europeans?" exposes a double standard in how victims are perceived and treated based on their proximity to Western audiences and cultural backgrounds (The New Arab 2022).

Racist sentiments perpetuated by media representations of refugees have undoubtedly influenced public sentiment, as evidenced by disturbing remarks made by individuals in the public sphere. For instance, during an interview on the Spanish TV news channel La Sexta, a man articulated his perception of Ukrainian refugees in a manner reflective of deep-seated racial biases. He stated, "[...] these aren't like the other children that we've become accustomed to seeing suffer on TV, these children are blond with blue eyes, [so] this is very important" (Khoudary 2022). This statement not only underscores the racialized lens through which some individuals perceive

suffering but also reveals the extent to which media and political narratives can and have both shaped and reinforced discriminatory attitudes. By highlighting the physical attributes of Ukrainian refugees, such as blond hair and blue eyes, as markers of worthiness or deservingness of sympathy, this comment exemplifies how racist tropes permeate public discourse, exacerbating divisions and fostering a sense of otherness and hierarchization based on racial characteristics.

How Wording Frames a 'Crisis': BBC as a Case Study

This disparity in terminology and wording adopted by media outlets and political actors underscores the complexities and nuances of the migration discourse within Europe. Media coverage of the EU's "migration crisis" often portrayed it as a divisive issue within Europe, contrasting sharply with the depiction of the Ukrainian conflict as a unifying force for the continent, promoting a shared approach to integration and protection (BBC 2016b; Krastev & Leonard 2023a; Tocci 2023). Interestingly, there was an overemphasis on the use of the term "European," seemingly to incorporate Ukraine into a broader European narrative without it being part of the EU (Krastev & Leonard 2023a; Krastev & Leonard 2023b). While Ukraine is not officially part of the EU yet, there have been strong statements from EU politicians expressing solidarity and support for Ukraine's eventual membership—a narrative evidently building toward the establishment of a more emotive stance toward Ukraine from the EU's general public. Ursula von der Leyen, President of the European Commission, said in 2022 that "[...] Ukraine belongs in the European Union," (Anderson 2022). In June 2022, the EU granted Ukraine candidate status, which is a formal step toward eventual membership, albeit membership remains out of reach (Ruppert 2023; Darvas et al 2024; Malingre 2024; Valero & Krasnolutska 2024). Furthermore, significant differences in language use and framing are evident in the comparison between phrases such as "sharing the burden" and "sharing the responsibility" (BBC 2016d; BBC 2016b; De Somer & Neidhardt 2022; Linos 2022). While the influx of Ukrainians reached into the hundreds of thousands, even millions at times, the label "migrant crisis" was applied to situations where comparatively smaller numbers, such as 9,000 (BBC 2015a) or 40,000 individuals (BBC 2015b), arrived at EU borders from MENA countries and from across the African continent.

An evident demonstration of the influential power of language and its implications can be discerned in the BBC's reporting and framing of migration and asylum within the EU from 2015 to 2016 at the "migration crisis" peak. This encompassed an excessive focus on numerical data, not only inflating narratives surrounding these figures but also involving selective highlighting and downplaying of statistics to amplify perceived threats. Notably, the strategic use of temporal markers like "just a few months" or "in the last year alone" was employed to magnify the scale of arrivals within a condensed time frame, thereby fostering a sense of urgency and crisis. This narrative conveniently reinforced the portrayal of the EU as perpetually overwhelmed. Furthermore, the deliberate overuse of the term "crisis" in nearly every headline during this period perpetuated the notion of constant peril faced by the EU. Within this reporting, there was a discernible pattern of constructing stereotypical images of refugees and their journeys, reinforcing societal biases. Expressions such as "figures do not include those who got in

undetected" and descriptions of arrivals in "flimsy rubber dinghies or small wooden boats" served to depict chaos and threat while reinforcing racial and socio-economic profiling of refugees (BBC 2016a). On this point, a Beirut-based Lebanese media analyst shares:

"[...] the BBC and other Western outlets are all guilty of this. How many times is the word 'crisis' used in the headlines when describing the influx of Ukrainian refugees? I do not recall seeing that at all. I barely recall seeing the word 'influx'. Look at how many times the word 'crisis' is used for every other type of coverage focusing on migrants and refugees from our [MENA] region. Importantly, refugees from the MENA are not only framed as a threat, and as being part of 'floods and floods' of people entering the EU in a 'short' period of time, but they are also framed in such a demeaning and stereotypical way —which ultimately serves to reinforce the typical depiction of a refugee in our minds. Always chaotic, unhuman, in little boats, skinny, brown, black, veiled, in ripped clothes. And this is important, you know why? Because it explains how and why a reporter says things like 'these people have Netflix accounts, and cars like ours,' things like 'they are dressed like us and look like us.' It shows you how political and media discourse have succeeded in painting a deep-seeded picture of a refugee for us." (Interview, Beirut, January 2024)

Crucially, this narrative remained remarkably consistent over time; it persisted unchanged not only in the immediate aftermath of MENA region conflicts but also three and even five years later. There was no discernible escalation in the emotive language used as these conflicts unfolded, nor did media coverage become more frequent or focused. Instead, coverage gradually shifted away from conflict-specific reporting, with many refugee groups from different conflicts, gradually assimilated into broader discussions on migration influxes from the Global South. Once again, they were collectively portrayed as a threat to EU security and stability. This underscores the notion that the conflict itself mattered less than the identities of the displaced individuals and their perceived trajectory, revealing broader patterns of framing and perception within media discourse. A political analyst from Syria explains:

"[...] slowly but surely, the nationalities of the people constituting this migration 'crisis' to the EU were less and less relevant, as were the conflicts that produced them. At some point, all the EU cared about was the region they came from, and where they were headed. The intricacies of the conflicts themselves mattered less to the politicians in the EU, and thus, mattered less to media outlets. At some point reporting on the 'migrant crisis' barely even got specific about the regions, and used terms like 'mostly from the Middle East' and 'mostly from the MENA region and African continent.' At times you would also see terms like 'developing and conflict-ridden regions.' People's stories, nationalities and individual experiences mattered less and less as the years passed, and the longer the conflicts in their countries went on." (Interview, Online, January 2024)

Below is a tracking of the specific wording and terminology used by BBC in a sample of coverage of the EU's "migration crisis" between 2015 and 2016:

Table 3. Media monitoring, 2015

Quoted Words/Exact Phrase	Source
"crossing [] illegally"	BBC 2015c
"influx," "escalated," "the EU is struggling," "share the burden," "cannot cope with the influx," "entered $[\ldots]$ illegally"	Peter 2015
"the crisis engulfing Europe," "hotspots in this crisis," "there is little doubt as to the gravity of this crisis," "the greatest challenges to Europe," "Schengen agreement is coming under increasing pressure"	Urban 2015
"illegal," "struggled to cope," "tensions between authorities and migrants," "control the flow"	BBC 2015d
"struggling to cope," "enormous influx of people"	BBC 2015a
"double the number who entered," "concerns about how the region will cope with another large influx," "chaos and panic," "crisis has exposed deep divisions," "obligatory quotas," "being forced to take in new arrivals," "struggled to cope"	BBC 2015b
"emergency talks," "escalating migration crisis," "jams built up," "jams further along the border," "undermine the EU's Schengen system," "normally allows unrestricted travel," "in exceptional circumstances countries can reintroduce border controls," "particularly struggled with the surge of migrants from not only Syria but the rest of the Middle East and Africa," "extraordinary meeting of EU," "triple the number of people," "tensions," "tackle the influx," "number of asylum seekers it receives to quadruple"	

Table 4. Media monitoring, 2016

Quoted Words/Exact Phrase	Source
"sparking a crisis as countries struggled to cope," "winter has not stemmed the flow of people," "tensions [] have been rising," "disproportionate burden faced by some countries," "huge numbers have been applying for asylum"	BBC 2016a
"migrant crisis dividing EU countries," "big fault lines have opened up across the European Union [] because of the migrant crisis," "share the burden," "for months tensions have been escalating," "demands fair burden-sharing," "the total in just two months was nearly as many as in the first half of 2015," "tackle the crisis," "historic tension [] makes the Aegean operation to stem the migrant flow difficult," "a migrant bottle-neck has built up," "this crisis is just adding to the obstacles," "prosecute migrants entering illegally," "migrants [] are avoiding registration"	BBC 2016b

Problematically, at the conclusion of its articles covering refugees from the MENA during this period, the BBC inserted the following note: "A note on terminology: The BBC uses the term 'migrant' to refer to all people on the move who have yet to complete the legal process of claiming asylum. This group includes people fleeing war-torn countries such as Syria, who are likely to be granted refugee status, as well as people who are seeking jobs and better lives, who governments are likely to rule are economic migrants." (BBC 2016a; BBC 2016c; BBC 2015b).

This note reveals several significant points: not only does it echo the EU's deliberate use of the blanket term "migrant" to diminish its responsibility toward MENA refugees and evade commitments to providing them protection and *non-refoulement*, but it also portrays them as individuals unworthy of sympathy until the EU deems them deserving, in a clear effort to adopt a "guilty until proven refugee" approach (Diab 2022b). In contrast, reporting on Ukrainians did not include such a note at the end of articles even once regardless of the period of coverage; they were consistently referred to as refugees without dispute throughout the coverage. This discrepancy reinforces the narrative of the EU and its stance, which did not require Ukrainians to prove their refugee status or entitlement to protection—they were automatically recognized as refugees without question, by the political class first, and by the media second (BBC 2024; Farmer 2024; Taylor 2024; Campbell & Cleak 2024).

In a sample of its coverage of refugees from Ukraine, BBC used the following emotive phrases and headlines to describe their entry into Europe and their displacement between 2022 and 2023:

Table 5. Media monitoring, 2022

Quoted Words/Exact Phrase	Source
"Germans welcome Ukrainian refugees [] 'It could have been us'," "offering places in their homes to the refugees," "there's a round of applause," "Despite the numbers of refugees arriving, it seems there are more than enough German families to take them in"	Grammaticas 2022
"Emotions run high as Ukrainian family arrives safe"	BBC 2022a
"those traumatised by war"	Lee et al 2022
"visa process dehumanising," "After a long wait, their visas were approved"	BBC 2022b
"Homes for Ukraine: These people did not ask for war," "endure the fear and uncertainty of what was unfolding in her home region, where school buildings and key infrastructure have been destroyed"	BBC 2022c
"refugees carry wounds of battered city," "His 24-year-old brain was stuck on the horror he'd lived through [] on the rubble and dead bodies they ran through, without even putting on their shoes," "they survived on scraps of food from locals or Ukrainian soldiers, boiling snow to drink," "The destruction and damage [] is carried out of the city with them; invisible shrapnel, lodged in their minds"	Williamson 2022
"We need help to support Ukrainian refugees"	BBC 2022d
"Homes for Ukraine: The foster families who have taken in refugees," "some of those who have provided a home to refugees in the past are concerned [] those arriving will get the support they need," "Fostering refugees has changed [] life for the better"	Issimdar 2022
"Council leader 'delighted' after 2,000 come forward to house refugees"	BBC 2022f
"Ukraine war: Five times refugees were met with kindness"	BBC 2022g
"Family reunited in Suffolk after fleeing the war," "have had an emotional reunion after spending months apart," "[] it took them weeks to get to the UK, as they had to board a train that did not move for four days [] while their visas were sorted out"	BBC 2022l

Table 6. Media monitoring, 2023

Quoted Words/Exact Phrase	Source
"Russian attacks force evacuations of children," "The doors then open and a small child steps into the platform light [] These are Ukraine's newest war refugees," "Here, three teenage girls sit on the benches, faces blank with shock," "everyone here knows there is a chance they will not see their homes again"	Hill 2023
"Ukrainian refugees in Nailsea keeping cultural traditions alive," "With the ongoing war, the preservation of Ukrainian history has become a heartfelt mission," "her husband is fighting on the front line and her 20-year-old son is in the special forces"	Greenaway & Sellers 2023
"festival will celebrate Ukrainian culture"	Bullock 2023
"Hundreds of Ukrainian refugees face homelessness," "can't go on forever"	Kataria & Ball 2023
"Russian helps new Ukrainian friend to settle in Essex," "a Ukrainian refugee fleeing war in the country has become a close friend"	BBC 2023d
"Solidarity in Coventry on Ukrainian war anniversary," "Candles flickered gently while Ukrainian prayers and music filled the evening air on a night of reflection, solidarity and hope in Coventry"	Bray 2023
"Ukrainian refugees celebrate first Orthodox Christmas in UK," "For many refugees, this is their first Christmas away from their homeland since the Russian invasion"	BBC 2023e
"Ukrainian refugees who fled war in their homeland have celebrated their first Christmas in the UK at a party with their host families"	BBC 2023f
"How Ukrainian refugees found their second home in the UK," "The BBC went to one town where those fleeing the violence say they received a warm welcome," "[] they carried only one suitcase of clothes and spoke only basic English," "The family remain worried about friends back home"	Martin & Harby 2023
"The Ukrainian refugees returning to war-torn homeland," "Many are feeling helpless and homesick, and are now spending short amounts of time at home, despite the risk"	Da Costa & Dimitrova 2023

Importantly, Ukrainian refugees were thoroughly interviewed and visually depicted throughout the coverage on them, in stark contrast to other coverage focusing on refugees from the MENA region. While the former are subject to meticulous interviewing and comprehensive coverage, the latter often encounter a dearth of such substantive engagement. This contrast not only reflects a nuanced manifestation of media bias but also holds profound implications for reader engagement and empathetic connection. Through the lens of media psychology, indepth interviews with subjects, and their visual framing, contribute significantly to their humanization within news narratives (Zhang & Hellmueller 2017; Azevedo et al 2021; Martikainen & Sakki 2023). Such interviews and visual framings provide a platform for refugees to share their experiences, perspectives, and aspirations, thereby fostering a sense of relatability and empathy among audiences. Conversely, the absence of thorough interrogation and representation in coverage can perpetuate stereotypical depictions and contribute to the dehumanization of refugee populations.

Furthermore, drawing from social cognitive theory, it can be argued that the quality and depth of media coverage play a pivotal role in shaping audience perceptions and attitudes toward marginalized groups (Medianu 2014; Ghanim & Abed 2023; Khan et al 2023). By affording Ukrainian refugees extensive interview coverage, media outlets facilitate a cognitive and emotional bond between readers and the subjects of the narrative (Ibid). Using pull quotes such as "we run because we have to" (as though no one else has ever had to) (Moreland 2022a), and "we're one extended family now," (Ball & Wade 2022) further serves in the creation of this bond. In contrast, the limited representation of MENA refugees diminishes the potential for empathetic connection, thereby exacerbating the psychological distance between readers and the individuals being portrayed.

An important evolution in reporting regarding Ukrainian refugees in the EU is the empowerment and overemphasis of these individuals as primary storytellers in the media through interviews, signifying a commendable shift toward participatory journalism (BBC 2022d; BBC 2022e; BBC 2022i; Ghobadi 2022; BBC 2022j; BBC 2022k; Thierij 2022; Moreland 2022a; BBC 2022m; Brooks & Murray 2022; BBC 2022nn); Booth & Harby 2023; O'Grady 2023; Media & Airey 2023; Pound-Woods 2023). However, this empowering trend, while noteworthy, faces limitations in its applicability beyond the Ukrainian context, thereby posing challenges to achieving broader inclusivity in representing diverse refugee experiences. This disparity is particularly evident when contrasting the empowered voices of Ukrainians with the marginalized narratives from the MENA region. While the unprecedented participatory approach to reporting empowers Ukrainians as primary storytellers, its impact remains largely confined to the Ukrainian context. This confinement potentially undermines its broader influence and relevance across diverse cultural and geopolitical landscapes. Unlike Ukrainian refugees, individuals from the MENA region have not been afforded a similar platform, thus depriving them of the opportunity to authentically represent themselves or shape narratives about their communities and experiences.

Reporting went beyond this, to insist on framing Ukrainian refugees' seemingly easy and smooth integration into the EU—once again, reinforcing the political narrative of "they're just like us" and part of a "European way of life" (Bayoumi 2022; Malik 2022; BBC 2023c; Cerys 2023). They did this by highlighting their professions and hireability, and ultimately, giving them even more humanizing characteristics (BBC 2023b). On multiple occasions, BBC went to great lengths to frame Ukrainian refugees as "dancers" (Vandy 2022; Vandy 2023; Bryson & Jaiyeola 2023), to frame a female Ukrainian musician as a "young, talented refugee" who was "still waiting for a visa" (BBC 2022n). The article's headline read "Ukrainian refugee with Royal College of Music scholarship in visa limbo" (Ibid). In fact, "musicians" and "singers" formed part of multiple headlines (Brooks & Murray 2022; O'Hare 2022; Duggan 2023; BBC 2022p; Cox 2023; Bullock & Miller 2023). Beyond this, Ukrainians were framed as butchers (Lonsdale & Johnston 2023), translators (BBC 2023a; Messenger 2023), dry-cleaners (O'Grady 2023), artists (Zaccaro & Moore 2023; Earp & Liggins 2023), chefs (BBC 2022o), bus drivers (Gupta & PA News 2023) and business owners (Brewer 2023; Humphrey & White 2023).

Reporting on Ukrainian refugees was further observingly covered through an undertone of temporal "urgency"—a sense of urgency once again reinforced by EU

politicians. This is evident in the number of times "delays," "waits," and "issues" in visa processes made the headlines between 2022 and 2023 (BBC 2022w; BBC 2022x; BBC 2022z; Foran 2022; Bird 2022; Johal & Phipps 2022; BBC 2022ab; BBC 2022ad; BBC 2022r; BBC 2022s; BBC 2022v; BBC 2022ae). Some of the most emotive headlines read: "[...] visa process wakes me in middle of the night" (Schofield & Cooper 2022), and "[...] family's 'torturous' wait for a UK visa" whilst describing the "weeks-long" wait before a Ukrainian refugee family a British woman was sponsoring received visas to travel (Lee 2022). In other articles and their headlines, visa processing periods were described as "an obstacle course" (BBC 2022u), and their "silence" was described as "unwelcoming" (BBC 2022t). In other coverage, visa processes were described as "beyond lengthy" whilst covering one Ukrainian refugee's "weeks for permission to enter the UK" (Moreland 2022b). The UK visa process was described as "dehumanising" on a separate occasion (BBC 2022b), and in multiple reports, criticized for its long waiting periods (BBC 2022y), resulting in Ukrainians living in "limbo" and in "a race against time" to get visas (BBC 2022tt; Manning & Bell, 2022). The number of hours it took one Ukrainian refugee to fill out her visa forms even warranted its own headline. (BBC 2022aa)

Importantly, politicians once again reinforce this framing, ultimately apologizing for waiting periods, and insisting that processes are either too long or not efficient enough (BBC 2022pp; BBC 2022q). In an interview with BBC Nicola Sturgeon, Member of the Scottish Parliament, described the number of visas granted as "woefully small" and "not good enough," further insisting that "[...] the process of translating applications into visas is unacceptably slow," and that "[...] the UK government is letting the people of Ukraine down and also letting down people across Scotland who have opened their homes" (BBC 2022ac). In a separate incident, Lord Harrington of Watford, UK Minister of State for Refugees, described the visa application forms as "too long" to fill in and shared that the government was working to shorten the process (Turner 2022). For her part, Home Secretary Priti Patel apologized "with frustration" about delays in the Ukraine refugee visa process (BBC 2022pp). A media analyst from Jordan weighs in on this cycle of reinforcement, insisting:

"[...] you can expect visas for MENA refugees to take years—including their need to build a case, make legal arrangements, and essentially, 'prove' that they are refugees to begin with. How many families are broken apart because family reunification is denied or prolonged for refugees from Syria, Afghanistan and Libya? You read reports depicting how many 'hours' it has taken refugees to fill out visa applications, and how many 'weeks' they waited for a response to their application. Then politicians apologise to them [Ukrainians] for how long they've had to wait. How long have refugees from the MENA been waiting in detention centres? Ukrainians have never been held in detention centres while they waited. Where are all the articles on waiting periods for MENA refugees? On how much they have to endure and prove before they even get to the visa stage?" (Interview, Online, January 2024)

Significantly, the sympathetic disposition toward the plight of displaced Ukrainians entering the EU not only remained steadfast from its inception but

also notably intensified. This culminated in a profound sense of obligation among European hosts, whose commendable acts were lauded and even encouraged by the media, underscoring the emergence of a narrative wherein hosting Ukrainians in private residences became a symbol of humanitarian duty (BBC 2022af; Ellis 2022; Collinson & Polachowska 2022; Pearson 2023; Hinman 2023; Heath 2023; Jenkins & Morgan 2023; Waple & Leyland 2023; Bennet 2023). Notably, this narrative found reinforcement through the actions of politicians who publicly welcomed refugees into their own homes, thereby adding further weight to the prevailing narrative of solidarity (BBC 2022ad; Faulkner 2022). Conversely, the treatment of Europeans aiding or sheltering refugees from the MENA region diverged sharply in media discourse. Such individuals were often depicted as transgressors, criminalized for their acts of rescuing "migrants" (Kirby 2023). This portrayal, persistently eschewing the term "refugee," perpetuates the very cycle of reinforcement that this paper endeavors to illuminate (Ibid).

Discussion

How can refugees be categorically framed as "others" or a "threat" when they resemble you? And, perhaps more significantly, how do you sustain the rationale behind asylum policies predicated on the notion that the EU's refugee crisis fundamentally threatens European values and culture? The existence of White refugees presents a profound challenge to a meticulously crafted depiction that authorities have labored to uphold—specifically, the portrayal of refugees in racial and categorical terms.

This study delves into the contrasting media and political portrayals of refugees hailing from Ukraine and the MENA region, shedding light on the pervasive racial biases and hierarchies ingrained within the refugee narrative. Employing a rigorous comparative analysis, the research uncovers a glaring disparity in how Ukrainian refugees are depicted, often with empathy as victims of conflict deserving compassion and support, while MENA refugees face biased representations rife with stereotypes associating them with terrorism, extremism, and societal instability—often by the same media outlet. These prejudiced depictions underscore broader trends of racialized othering, exacerbating the marginalization and exclusion of specific refugee communities. The works of Said and Bhabha, for instance, have long-unpacked these forms of othering explicitly (Said 1985; Clines 2020; Newton 1997).

Media agencies reporting on different conflicts often exhibit a striking divergence in tone, even when the same reporter is responsible for the written or live coverage. This phenomenon can be attributed to the positionality of both the media agency and the reporter in question. The positionality of the media agency encompasses its geopolitical stance, ideological leanings, and audience demographics, all of which influence its editorial decisions and narrative framing. Consequently, a media agency aligned with a particular government or interest group may adopt a biased perspective that colors its reporting on a conflict, amplifying certain aspects while downplaying others. Similarly, the positionality of the reporter, shaped by their personal beliefs, experiences, and affiliations, can significantly influence their portrayal of the conflict. A reporter who empathizes deeply with the plight of the affected vulnerable persons

may convey a more emotionally charged narrative, employing language that evokes sympathy and condemnation for the injustices witnessed.

The language used in reporting often reflects the emotional investment of the reporter, with sympathies toward the conflict's victims influencing the tone and rhetoric employed. Authors who identify strongly with the suffering of those affected by the conflict may employ emotive language and vivid descriptions to convey the human toll and injustices perpetrated. Conversely, reporters who maintain a more detached stance or align with the interests of one side may adopt a more neutral or even adversarial tone, focusing on strategic analysis or political ramifications rather than human suffering. Thus, the positionality of both the media agency and the reporter plays a pivotal role in shaping the narrative arc of conflict reporting, determining which voices are amplified, which perspectives are marginalized, and ultimately, how the audience perceives and interprets the events unfolding in distant lands.

Typically, refugees are not merely depicted negatively as threats; they are also often portrayed through a lens of detachment and indifference in both media and political discourses—often, complimentarily. This phenomenon has long facilitated the desensitization of audiences toward specific groups, perpetuating the notion that these individuals are mostly embroiled in conflict and suffering, and are invariably categorized as "typical" or "illegal" migrants and refugees. Such reporting and political discourse is not only cyclical but also lacks the emotional impact that could potentially evoke shock or empathy. Paradoxically, this indifference is as perilous as hostile language, as it not only normalizes and desensitizes audiences to the plight of certain populations and racial groups but also emboldens governments to downplay the political urgency of addressing specific refugee crises while insisting on the urgency and "moral" obligation to address others. Consequently, through a political lens, this leads to a reduction in efforts directed toward protection and humanitarian response, while simultaneously bolstering initiatives focused on securitization, deterrence, and the externalization of borders.

When there exists a synergy, as outlined in this paper, between the political and media landscapes' emotive language and messaging, there is a heightened sense of urgency, public pressure, and responsiveness toward adopting protective and humanitarian measures. The case of Ukrainian refugees is an evident example of this, whereby the reinforcement of narratives depicting victimization and a sense of kinship laid the groundwork for widespread support across Europe. This was evident in the public display of solidarity, with Ukrainian flags adorning windows of European homes and the enactment of the Temporary Protection Directive for the first time in over two decades (EUAA 2023). Crucially, the influx of Ukrainian refugees highlighted a rare moment of unanimity across EU member states regarding the concept of "integration," a term historically subject to disparate interpretations and approaches. While the need for a unified definition of "integration" has long been argued (Cajvan 2020), historical instances of such consensus are scarce within the EU. The absence of a formal definition in international refugee law, coupled with varying legislation and policies across EU member states, has perpetuated this lack of cohesion in addressing refugee integration even when refugee groups in question are from one nationality or

escaping the same conflict. Thus, the unified approach toward Ukrainian refugees stands out as an exception rather than the norm within the EU's historical context.

The propagation of these pro-Ukrainian narratives not only influenced political discourse but also reshaped debates surrounding asylum application processes. Despite enduring conflict in the MENA region or African continent, asylum seekers from these areas are often required to meticulously prove their refugee status. In stark contrast, Ukrainians, portrayed as "friendly European neighbours," were spared this burden, highlighting a double standard not only in the treatment of refugees, but in the decision around who is entitled to protection, and who needs to build a case for it. Significantly, as refugees from the MENA region are deemed the quintessential depiction of a "typical refugee," the portrayal of White, blond, blueeyed Christian Ukrainians not only challenges this stereotype but fundamentally challenges European-centered notions around otherness, difference, and "threat." As such, we continue to witness that the burden of proof still falls upon the "typical refugee," perpetuating a "guilty until proven refugee" approach by European governments and media. By framing Ukrainians as exceptions to this rule, European states effectively bypassed the refugee designation altogether, integrating them into society without the usual scrutiny. This selective treatment not only underscores the Eurocentric lens through which victimhood is perceived but also reflects deliberate efforts to preserve a particular narrative surrounding refugees—one that excludes the possibility of a "White" refugee crisis.

Conclusion

The study underscores that the differential treatment of Ukrainian and MENA refugees is a manifestation of deep-seated racial biases within European media and political discourses. By challenging the established narratives of otherness and threat, white refugees disrupt the Eurocentric framework that has traditionally dictated asylum policies. This disruption highlights the need for a more equitable and consistent approach to refugee protection that transcends racial and ethnic biases. The selective empathy shown toward Ukrainian refugees, contrasted with the skepticism faced by MENA refugees, reveals a critical flaw in the global refugee system—one that demands urgent reevaluation and reform to ensure that all refugees, regardless of origin, are treated with dignity and fairness.

Funding statement. No funding has been received for this research.

Notes

1 "Western media" refers to media outlets based in or primarily influenced by countries in North America and Europe. These media organizations are characterized by a perspective shaped by Western political, cultural, and economic norms, including liberal democratic values and market economies. They have a significant global reach, influencing international public opinion and discourse on various issues, including refugees and migration. In this study, the term highlights the role these outlets play in shaping global narratives, potentially reflecting broader Western biases.

References

- Abuya EO, Krause U and Mayblin L (2021) The neglected colonial legacy of the 1951 refugee convention. International Migration 59(4), 265–267. https://doi.org/10.1111/imig.12898
- Ali, Lorraine. (2022) In Ukraine reporting, Western press reveals grim bias toward 'people like us'." Los Angeles Times. https://www.latimes.com/entertainment-arts/tv/story/2022-03-02/ukraine-russia-war-racism-media-middle-east
- Allotey, Pascale, et al. (2019) Controlling compassion: the media, refugees, and asylum seekers. In The Health of Refugees, Oxford UP, Jan. pp. 275–294. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780198814733.003.0015.
- Anderson, Emma. (2022) Ukraine belongs in EU, Commission chief von der Leyen says. Politico. https://www.politico.eu/article/ukraine-eu-commission-chief-von-der-leyen-invite/
- Arria, Michael. (2022) The Shift: The Double Standards of Western Media. Mondoweiss. https://mondoweiss.net/2022/03/the-double-standards-of-western-media/
- Azevedo, R.T., De Beukelaer, S., Jones, I.L. et al. (2021) When the lens is too wide: The political consequences of the visual dehumanization of refugees. Humanities and Social Sciences Communications 8, 115. https://doi.org/10.1057/s41599-021-00786-x
- Ball, Jeremy and Wade, Dave. (2022) "Homes for Ukraine: 'We're one extended family now'." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-nottinghamshire-61085328
- Bayoumi, M. (2022) "They are 'civilised' and 'look like us': the racist coverage of Ukraine." The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/mar/02/civilised-european-look-like-us-racist-coverage-ukraine
- BBC. (2015a) "Migrant crisis: Rallies in Europe as 9,000 arrive in Munich." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34235673
- BBC. (2015b) "Europe migrant crisis: Germany readies for 40,000 arrivals." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34231905
- BBC. (2015c) "Migrant crisis: One million enter Europe in 2015." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-35158769
- BBC. (2015d) "Europe migrant crisis: Hungary 'will arrest illegal migrants'." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34224999
- BBC. (2015e) "Migrant crisis: EU calls emergency talks." https://www.bbc.com/news/34104714
- BBC. (2016a) "Migrant crisis: Migration to Europe explained in seven charts." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34131911
- BBC. (2016b) "How is the migrant crisis dividing EU countries?" https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-34278886
- BBC. (2016c) "Europe migrant crisis: EU faces 'populist uprising'." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-36304721
- BBC. (2016d) "Why is EU struggling with migrants and asylum?" https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-24583286
- BBC. (2022a) "Emotions run high as Ukrainian refugees arrive at holiday home." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-sussex-60721398
- BBC. (2022aa) "Woman spends 11 hours filling out Ukraine visa forms." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-cornwall-61037914
- BBC. (2022ab). "Ukrainian sponsor in Cambridge says matches and visas take too long." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-cambridgeshire-63782673
- BBC. (2022ac). "Homes for Ukraine: Visas for 210 Ukrainians to flee to Scotland."https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-scotland-politics-60961600
- BBC. (2022ad) "Norfolk MP Duncan Baker welcomes Ukrainian mother and son." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-norfolk-61078551
- BBC. (2022ae). "St Albans couple forced to leave Ukrainian refugees due to visa delays." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-beds-bucks-herts-60859732
- BBC. (2022af) "Ukraine war: How can I offer a UK home to Ukrainian refugees?" https://www.bbc.com/news/60735121
- BBC. (2022b) "Ukraine: UK visa process dehumanising, says relative." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-south-yorkshire-60956371

- BBC. (2022c)"Homes for Ukraine: These people did not ask for war." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-edinburgh-east-fife-60932906
- BBC. (2022d) "We need help to support Ukrainian refugees Warsaw mayor." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60770596
- BBC. (2022e) "Ukraine refugees: Bringing my mother to the UK." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60739970
- **BBC**. (2022f) "Council leader 'delighted' after 2,000 come forward to house refugees." https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/crg554xnqqpo
- BBC. (2022g) "Ukraine war: Five times refugees were met with kindness." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-60730945
- BBC. (2022i) "Plea for help from Ukrainian family I met on holiday." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-60839202
- BBC. (2022j) "Ukraine war: Bringing up a baby among the bombs." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60903513
- BBC. (2022k) "Cardiff Half: Ukraine refugee's Mother's Day race emotion." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-wales-60875241
- BBC. (2022l) "Ukraine: Family reunited in Suffolk after fleeing the war." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-suffolk-60876834
- BBC. (2022m) "Ukrainian mum says she feels relieved to be at Suffolk farm." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-suffolk-60975258
- BBC. (2022n) "Ukrainian mother and son start new life in Somerset." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-somerset-61245776
- BBC. (2022nn) "Ukrainian refugee with Royal College of Music scholarship in visa limbo." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60955687
- BBC. (2022o) "Ukrainian refugee living in Basingstoke lands MasterChef job." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-hampshire-62304712
- BBC. (2022p) "Ukraine war: Refugee girl played piano to hide the sound of bombs." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-64076984
- BBC. (2022pp) "War in Ukraine: Home Secretary Priti Patel apologises for Ukraine visa delay." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-61037337
- BBC. (2022q) "Ex-MP calls for Ukraine refugee visa improvements." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-tees-61020435
- BBC. (2022r) "Ukrainian refugees: Twins, five, still waiting for visas for UK." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-suffolk-61032566
- BBC. (2022s) "Ukraine families' escape to Wales blocked by visa delay." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-wales-61174261
- BBC. (2022t) "Homes for Ukraine: Visa silence unwelcoming, Cardiff peer says." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-wales-61057170
- BBC. (2022tt) "Ukraine war: Visa plea for Bucha refugees fleeing to Wales." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-wales-61026792
- **BBC**. (2022u) "Ukraine visa process 'like an obstacle course', say Driffield couple." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-humber-61156015
- BBC. (2022v) "Suffolk bishop frustrated by delay to home Ukrainian refugees." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-suffolk-61105129
- BBC. (2022w) "Ukrainian families face visa issues coming to NI." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-northern-ireland-61564993
- BBC. (2022x) "Ukrainian refugees arrive in Reading after visa wait." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-berkshire-61491549
- BBC. (2022y) "Ukraine war: Refugee visas for Wales pass 3,300 mark." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-wales-61464847
- BBC. (2022z) "British man stuck in Holland with Ukrainian boy 'frustrated' over visa delays." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-humber-61348713
- BBC. (2023a) "Ukrainian woman who fled war working as Manx schools translator." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-isle-of-man-64165507

- BBC. (2023b) "Amazon, Hilton and Pepsi to hire thousands of refugees in Europe." https://www.bbc.com/ news/business-65954249
- BBC. (2023c) "Ukrainians adjust to Isle of Man life after fleeing war." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-isle-of-man-64055756
- BBC. (2023d) "Russian helps new Ukrainian friend to settle in Essex." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-essex-64735941
- BBC. (2023e) "Ukrainian refugees celebrate first Orthodox Christmas in UK." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-sussex-64186808
- BBC. (2023f) "Ukrainian refugees in Dereham celebrate Orthodox Christmas in UK." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-norfolk-64199439
- BBC. (2024) "Homes purchased by council to house refugees." https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/ cw9zvlve2jyo
- Bennett, Daniel. (2023) "Scottish host drives Ukrainian family 2,500 miles home." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-highlands-islands-66303046
- **Bier DJ** (2018, April 17) Extreme vetting of immigrants: Estimating terrorism vetting failures. *Policy Analysis* No. 838. Cato Institute. https://www.cato.org/policy-analysis/extreme-vetting-immigrants-estimating-terrorism-vetting-failures
- Bird, Nelli. (2022) "Ukraine refugees: Family needs visas to come to Wales." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/ news/uk-wales-61245457
- **Blumel LE, Bunce M., Cooper G, and McDowell C.** (2019) Refugee and asylum news coverage in UK print and online media. *Journalism Studies* **21**(2), 169–179.
- Bock, Andreas M, Henneberg Ingo, and Plank Friedrich. (2015) 'If you compress the spring, it will snap back hard': The Ukrainian crisis and the balance of threat theory. *International Journal* **70**(1). 101–109. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24709378.
- Booth, Heidi and Harby Jennifer. (2023) "Ukrainian LGBT refugees hold dream wedding in UK." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-derbyshire-65204779
- Braun, Virginia, and Clarke Victoria. (2006) Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology* 3(2), 77–101. doi: 10.1191/1478088706qp0630a.
- Bray, John. (2023) "Solidarity in Coventry on Ukrainian war anniversary." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-coventry-warwickshire-64757146
- Brewer, Molly. (2023) "Ukrainian friends who fled war achieve candle-making dream in Didsbury." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-manchester-64176079
- Brooks James and Murray Adrienne. (2022) "Ukraine war: The school that helped fleeing musicians find safety." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-61038463
- Bryson Julia and Jaiyeola Abi. (2023) "Ukraine war: How ballroom dancing helped children settle in UK." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-leeds-64787687
- Bullinger, Bernadette, et al. 2022 Destignatization through visualization: striving to redefine refugee workers' worth. Organization Studies 44 (5), SAGE Publications, Aug. () 739–763. Crossref, https://doi. org/10.1177/01708406221116597.
- Bullock Clara. (2023) "Swindon festival will celebrate Ukrainian culture." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/ uk-england-wiltshire-66301169
- Bullock Clara and Miller Tracey. (2023) "Orchestra provides 'musical home' for Bristol refugees." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-bristol-66108184
- Cajvan, Claudia. (2020) Lessons from Migrant Integration into European Societies. European View 19(1), 36–44. https://doi.org/10.1177/1781685820913391
- Campbell Tom and Cleak Iris. (2024) "Ukrainian refugee shares life in the UK on TikTok." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/crg361egez0o
- Cerys Nia. (2023) "Ukraine: Refugee children almost fluent in Welsh." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-wales-66179694
- Chouliaraki L and Stolic T (2017) Rethinking media responsibility in the refugee 'crisis': a visual typology of European news. *Media, Culture & Society* 39(8), 1162–1177.. https://doi.org/10.1177/016344371 7726163

- Chouliaraki L, and Zaborowski R. (2017) Voice and community in the refugee crisis: a content analysis of news coverage in eight European countries. *International Communication Gazette* **79**(6-7), 1–23. https://doi.org/10.1177/1748048517727173.
- Clines R (2020) Edward W. Said, Renaissance orientalism, and imaginative geographies of a classical mediterranean. *Memoirs of the American Academy in Rome* 65, 481–533. https://doi.org/10.2307/27031303
- Collinson Anna and Polachowska Maria. (2022) "Ukraine refugees: UK set to admit lone teenagers after rule change." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-61887136
- Cooper Glenda, *et al.* (2020) Beyond the 'Refugee Crisis': How the UK news media represent asylum seekers across national boundaries. *International Communication Gazette* **83** (3), SAGE Publications, 195–216. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.1177/1748048520913230.
- Corbin Juliet, and Strauss Anselm. (2015) "Basics of Qualitative Research: Techniques and Procedures for Developing Grounded Theory." 4th ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications, Inc, 2015.
- Cox, Charlotte. (2023) "Choir of hope for Ukrainian women and children in Cornwall." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-cornwall-65235427
- Czachur Waldemar and Smykała Marta. (2023) "The Representation of Refugees and Migrants in the Polish Media Discourse." In: Fábián, A. (eds) *The Representation of REFUGEES and MIGRANTS in European National Media Discourses from 2015 to 2017.* Linguistik in Empirie und Theorie/Empirical and Theoretical Linguistics. J.B. Metzler, Berlin, Heidelberg. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-66775-0_9
- Da Costa Katharine and Dimitrova Galya. (2023) "The Ukrainian refugees returning to war-torn homeland." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-berkshire-66465918
- Danilova V (2014) Media and Their Role in Shaping Public Attitudes Towards Migrants. United Nations
 University. https://ourworld.unu.edu/en/media-and-their-role-in-shaping-public-attitudes-towards-migrants
- Darvas Zsolt, Dabrowski Marek, et al. (2024) Ukraine's path to European Union membership and its long-term implications. Bruegel. https://www.bruegel.org/policy-brief/ukraines-path-european-union-membership-and-its-long-term-implications
- De Somer Marie and Neidhardt Alberto-Horst. (2022) EU responses to Ukrainian arrivals not (yet) a blueprint. In *European Diversity and Migration Programme*. European Policy Centre. https://www.epc.eu/content/PDF/2022/EU_response_to_Ukrainian_arrivals_DP.pdf
- Diab, Jasmin Lilian. (2022a) What Ukraine, Afghanistan and Syria have taught us about the politics of international refugee law. TRC Journal of Humanitarian Action 1(2), 39–44. https://doi.org/10.55280/ trcjha.2022.1.2.0003
- Diab Jasmin Lilian. (2022b) Refugee, Asylum Seeker or Migrant? Words Matter. People Matter. Politics Matters." in Forced Migration Studies: Current Interventions 1(3). Refugee Outreach & Research Network. http://www.ror-n.org/volume-13.html
- DiAngelo R (2011) "White Fragility". International Journal of Critical Pedagogy 3(3).
- DiAngelo Robin. (2016) WHITE FRAGILITY. Counterpoints 497, 245–253. JSTOR, http://www.jstor.org/ stable/45157307.
- Duggan Craig. (2023) Ukraine war: Opera singer makes Aberystwyth her home. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-wales-64744422
- Dykstra TA (2016) Assemblages of Syrian suffering: rhetorical formations of refugees in Western Media. Language. Discourse & Society 4(1), 31–48.
- Earp Miriam and Liggins Mike. (2023) "Ukrainian artist starts residency at Suffolk garden." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cjq11n74w8lo
- el-Nawawy Mohammed and Elmasry Mohamad Hamas. (2024) Worthy and Unworthy Refugees: Framing the Ukrainian and Syrian Refugee Crises in Elite American Newspapers. *Journalism Practice* 1–21. doi: 10.1080/17512786.2024.2308527.
- Ellis Scott. (2022) "Gloucestershire Ukrainian host families to get more cash." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-gloucestershire-63293479
- Entman RM (1993) Framing: Toward clarification of a fractured paradigm. *Journal of Communication* 43(4), 51–58. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-2466.1993.tb01304.x

- EUAA. (2023) "Providing Temporary Protection to Displaced Persons from Ukraine." European Union Agency for Asylum. https://euaa.europa.eu/sites/default/files/publications/2023-03/2023_temporary_protection_year_in_review_EN.pdf
- European Commission (2015) Refugee Crisis: European Commission takes decisive action. https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_15_5596
- European Commission. (2017) "The EU and the migration crisis." https://op.europa.eu/en/publication-detail/-/publication/e9465e4f-b2e4-11e7-837e-01aa75ed71a1
- Farmer Brian. (2024) "Ukrainian refugees arriving in Peterborough 'need help finding homes'." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-cambridgeshire-68604113
- Faulkner Doug. (2022) "Homes for Ukraine: Robert Jenrick takes in Ukrainian refugee family." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-61122240
- Feller E, Türk, V, and Nicholson, F. (Eds.). (2003). Refugee Protection in International Law: UNHCR's Global Consultations on International Protection. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Foran Kelly. (2022) "Ukraine: Chester couple criticise visa denial for girl." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-merseyside-61328626
- Fuller Janet M (2024) Media discourses of migration: A focus on Europe. Language and Linguistics Compass 18(4), e12526. Wiley. https://doi.org/10.1111/lnc3.12526
- Georgiou M. and Zaborowski R Media Coverage of the "refugee crisis": A Cross-European Perspective, Council of Europe Report, DG1 03, (2017) https://rm.coe.int/1680706b00
- Ghanim Sabra Hasan and Abed Ahmed Qadoury. (2023) A socio-cognitive representation of Muslims in the British quality newspapers. *Language, Discourse & Society* 11(2), 1–42. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.10290323.
- Ghobadi Parham. (2022) "The Ukrainian refugee who loves to laugh at school in Poland." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60854502
- Gowayed H "Racism and the Blocked Refuge of the Displaced of the Middle East." Arab Center Washington DC, (2022) https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/racism-and-the-blocked-refuge-of-the-displaced-of-the-middle-east/
- Grammaticas Damian. (2022) "Germans welcome Ukrainian refugees by train: 'It could have been us'." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60611188
- Greenaway Richard and Sellers Imogen. (2023) "Ukrainian refugees in Nailsea keeping cultural traditions alive." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-wiltshire-65637612
- Greussing Esther, and Boomgaarden Hajo G.. (2017) Shifting the refugee narrative? An automated frame analysis of Europe's 2015 refugee crisis. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 43 (11), Informa UK Limited, Feb. () 1749–1774. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183x.2017.1282813.
- Gupta Tania and News PA. (2023) "Ukraine evacuee builds new life as Brighton bus driver." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-sussex-66605093
- Hannan Daniel. (2022) "Vladimir Putin's monstrous invasion is an attack on civilisation itself." The Telegraph. https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2022/02/26/vladimir-putins-monstrous-invasion-attack-civilisation/
- Heath Nathan. (2023) "Ukrainian host family in Somerset forge 'life-long friendship'." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-somerset-66314680
- Heidenreich T, Lind F, Eberl J-M, and Boomgaardenm H.. (2019) Media framing dynamics of the 'European Refugee Crisis': a comparative topic modelling approach. *Journal of Refugee Studies* 32(1), 172–182. https://doi.org/10.1093/jrs/fez025.
- Hill Jenny. (2023) "Ukraine war: Russian attacks force evacuations of children." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/ news/world-europe-67277203
- Hinman Niki. (2023) "Vacant West Berkshire Council building to house refugees." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-berkshire-65823516
- Hinz Thomas, et al. (2023) Media coverage, fake news, and the diffusion of xenophobic violence: a fine-grained county-level analysis of the geographic and temporal patterns of arson attacks during the German refugee crisis 2015–2017. PLOS ONE, edited by Adetayo Olorunlana, 18 (7), Public Library of Science (PLoS),, e0288645. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0288645.
- Holmes SM and Castañeda H (2016) Representing the "European refugee crisis" in Germany and beyond: Deservingness and difference, life and death. American Ethnologist 43(1), 12–24. https://doi.org/10.1111/amet.12259

- Holzberg B, Kolbe K., and Zaborowski R.. (2018) Figures of crisis: the delineation of (Un)deserving refugees in the German media. Sociology 52(3), 534–550. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038518759460.
- **Humphrey Steve and White Marcus**. (2023) "Ukrainian refugee brings family coffee firm to Dorset." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-dorset-65685134
- Issimdar Mariam. (2022) "Homes for Ukraine: The foster families who have taken in refugees." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-essex-60742474
- Jardina Ashley, and Piston Spencer. (2023) The politics of racist dehumanization in the United States. Annual Review of Political Science 26(1), Annual Reviews. 369–388. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-polisci-062321-041446.
- Jenkins Sammy and Morgan Kelly. (2023) "Ukraine war: Calls grow to find long-term housing for refugees." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-wiltshire-64715513
- Johal Navtej and Phipps Amy. (2022) "Ukrainian family abandon UK move after visa delays." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-leicestershire-61014365
- Kataria Sonia and Ball Jeremy. (2023) "Hundreds of Ukrainian refugees face homelessness." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-leicestershire-65536898
- Khan Sarah, Jahangir Maryam and Khan Maimoona. (2023) Socio-cognitive compositional meaning in migration discourse: exploring identification strategies in multimodal representation of Afghan refugees living in Pakistan. *Journal of Positive School Psychology* 7(5), 1110–1136. http://mail.journalppw.com/ index.php/jpsp/article/view/17264
- Khoudary Rana N (2022) "They seem so like us': The discursive representation of Ukrainian refugees in Western media." University Studies in Humanities (15). http://cresh.ul.edu.lb/wp-content/uploads/ush/no15/%D8%B1%D9%86%D8%A7%20%D8%AE%D8%B6%D8%B1%D9%8A.pdf
- Kirby Paul. (2023) "Greek trial of 24 rescuers who saved migrants in Med begins." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-64221696
- Klein Greg R (2021) Reframing Threats from Migrants in Europe. The International Centre for Counter-Terrorism. https://www.icct.nl/publication/reframing-threats-migrants-europe
- Krastev Ivan and Leonard Mark. (2023a) "Russia's War Has Unified Europe's Opposing Sides: The invasion of Ukraine has finally reconciled Europe's liberals and nationalists." Foreign Policy. https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/03/16/russia-war-europe-eu-nationalist-liberal/
- Krastev Ivan and Leonard Mark. (2023b) Fragile unity: Why Europeans are coming together on Ukraine (and what might drive them apart). European Council on Foreign Relations. https://foreignpolicy.com/2023/03/16/russia-war-europe-eu-nationalist-liberal/
- **Lakomy Miron**. (2016) The game of Ukraine: conflict in donbass as an outcome of the multilayered rivalry. *Politeja* **45**(2016), 279–316. http://www.jstor.org/stable/26213937
- Lee Joseph. (2022) "Homes for Ukraine: Family's 'torturous' wait for a UK visa." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-61037192
- Lee Joseph, Lindrea Victoria and Bowden George. (2022) "Ukraine war: UK households offered £350 a month for hosting refugees." https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-60724111
- **Liao Chi-Horng.** (2023) Exploring the influence of public perception of mass media usage and attitudes towards mass media news on altruistic behavior. *Behavioral Sciences* **13** (8), MDPI AG, () 621. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.3390/bs13080621.
- Linos Katerina. (2022) "The EU response to Ukrainian refugees is a model for handling mass aid efforts." Berkeley News. https://news.berkeley.edu/2022/03/05/sharing-responsibility-for-ukrainian-refugees-an-unprecedented-response
- Liu, Juan. (2022) Framing Syrian refugees: examining news framing effects on attitudes toward refugee admissions and anti-immigrant sentiment. Newspaper Research Journal 44(1), SAGE Publications, 6–25. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.1177/07395329221077251.
- **Lonsdale Joanna and Johnston Angela**. (2023) "Longframlington butcher gives apprenticeship to Ukrainian." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-tyne-64743908
- Lueders Adrian, et al. (2019) Refugees in the media: exploring a vicious cycle of frustrated psychological needs, selective exposure, and hostile intergroup attitudes. European Journal of Social Psychology 49 (7), Wiley, 1471–1479. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.1002/ejsp.2580.
- Malik Kenan. (2022) "The people of Ukraine need our solidarity. But not just because they're 'like us'." The Guardian. https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2022/mar/06/people-of-ukraine-need-our-solidarity-not-just-because-theyre-like-us

- Malingre Virginie. (2024) EU accession negotiations: Ukraine can wait. Le Monde. https://www.lemonde.fr/en/international/article/2024/02/25/eu-accession-negotiations-ukraine-can-wait_6556134_4.html
- Manning Lucy and Bell Sarah. (2022) "Ukraine: 'My disabled nephew has a home in UK but is stuck in Paris'." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-61178099
- Martikainen Jari and Sakki Inari. (2023) Visual humanization of refugees: A visual rhetorical analysis of media discourse on the war in Ukraine. *British Journal of Social Psychology* **63**(1), 106–130. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjso.12669
- Martin Dan and Harby Jennifer. (2023) "How Ukrainian refugees found their second home in the UK." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-derbyshire-64676216
- McCann, K., Sienkiewicz M., and Zard M. (2023) The Role of Media Narratives in Shaping Public Opinion Toward Refugees: A Comparative Analysis." Migration Research Series, no. 72, International Organization for Migration (IOM), Geneva, https://publications.iom.int/system/files/pdf/MRS-72.pdf
- Media PA and Airey Tom. (2023) "Ukrainian refugee shares pride over Euro 2024 qualifier." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-leeds-65080374
- Medianu S (2014) The role of the media in the automatic dehumanization of refugees (Doctoral dissertation, The University of Western Ontario). Electronic Thesis and Dissertation Repository. 2287. https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/etd/2287
- Messenger Lilly-Mae. (2023) "Ukrainian refugee wins award for translation work." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cprp54zen510
- Moreland Jamie. (2022a) "Ukraine Refugees: 'We run because we have to'." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-london-60904560
- Moreland Jamie. (2022b) "Ukraine refugees: Visa process is 'beyond lengthy'." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-london-60990513
- Mykhnenko Vlad. (2014) Expert Comment: Putin's war How did we get here? Ukraine 2014. University of Oxford. https://www.ox.ac.uk/news/2022-03-15-expert-comment-putin-s-war-how-did-we-get-here-ukraine-2014
- Najdowski Cynthia J, (2023) How the "Black Criminal" stereotype shapes black people's psychological experience of policing: evidence of stereotype threat and remaining questions. *Psychology Faculty Scholarship* 38. https://scholarsarchive.library.albany.edu/psychology_fac_scholar/38
- Newton KM (1997) Homi K. Bhabha: "The Other Question: The Stereotype and Colonial Discourse". In: Newton KM (eds), Twentieth-Century Literary Theory. London: Palgrave. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-349-25934-2 54
- Nielsen RK and Fletcher R (2023) Comparing the platformization of news media systems: A cross-country analysis. European Journal of Communication 38(5), 484–499. https://doi.org/10.1177/02673231231189043
- O'Grady Carmel. (2023) "The Ukrainian refugees making a living somewhere new." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/business-64663105
- O'Hare Paul. (2022) "Jack Savoretti: Ukrainian refugees meet singer after gig." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/ news/uk-scotland-edinburgh-east-fife-61007291
- Ozdora-Aksak E, Connolly-Ahern C, and Dimitrova D. (2021) Victims or intruders? Refugee portrayal in the news in Turkey, Bulgaria and the UK. *Media, War & Conflict* 14 (3), 282–302. https://doi.org/10. 1177/17506352211013482.
- Pearson James. (2023) "Fresh appeal for hosts for Ukrainian refugees." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/cj5d28rq4vzo
- Perreault Gregory P and Paul Newly. (2019) Narrative Framing of the Syrian Refugee Crisis in British Religious News. School of Advertising & Mass Communications Faculty Publications. 36. https://digitalcommons.usf.edu/com_facpub/36
- Peter Lawrence. (2015) "Europe migrant crisis: How are countries coping?" https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-33286393
- Peters Linda et al. (2023) Explaining refugee flows. Understanding the 2015 European refugee crisis through a real options lens. PloS one 18(4), e0284390. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0284390
- Pound-Woods Rosanna. (2023) "Ukraine war: Young refugees reflect on their lives in London." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-london-64692538

- Pyke Karen D What is internalized racial oppression and why don't we study it? Acknowledging racism's hidden injuries. (2010) *Sociological Perspectives* **53**(4) SAGE Publications, Dec. (551–572. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.1525/sop.2010.53.4.551.
- Romano M., and Porto D. (2021) "Framing Conflict in the Syrian Refugee Crisis: Multimodal Representations in the Spanish and British Press." In Filardo L., Morales E., and Floyd A., (eds), Discursive Approaches to Sociopolitical Polarization and Conflict London: Routledge, pp. 153–173.
- Ruppert Katie. (2023) "A 'Monumental Step' on Ukraine's Path to Europe: The EU's decision to begin accession talks with Ukraine is a sign that the country is on the right path on reforms." United States Institute of Peace. https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/12/monumental-step-ukraines-path-europe
- Said EW (1985) Orientalism reconsidered. Cultural Critique 1, 89-107. https://doi.org/10.2307/1354282
- Sales Matías I. (2023) The refugee crisis' double standards: media framing and the proliferation of positive and negative narratives during the Ukrainian and Syrian crises. *Euromesco Policy Brief* 129, https://www.euromesco.net/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Policy-Brief-N%C2%BA129-1.pdf
- Schofield, Ben and Cooper Pete. (2022) "Ukrainian refugees: 'Visas process wakes me in middle of the night'." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-cambridgeshire-61098482
- Skordas A (2022) "Temporary Protection and European Racism," ASILE: Global Asylum Governance and the European Union's Role. () https://www.asileproject.eu/temporary-protection-and-european-racism/
- Syed Sakeina. (2022) "Utterly degrading': Ukraine war coverage reveals devastating truth about which lives are globally valued, expert says." Yahoo! News. https://ca.news.yahoo.com/ukraine-war-bias-coverage-russia-putin-193028640.html?guccounter=1
- **Talaat Nadine**. (2022) "Good Refugee, Bad Refugee: Why Media Representation Matters." The New Arab, www.newarab.com/analysis/good-refugee-bad-refugee-why-media-representation-matters.
- **Taylor Joanna**. (2024) "Peterborough City Council to buy more homes to rehouse refugees." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-cambridgeshire-68584864
- The New Arab. (2022) "US reporter faces backlash over 'horrific' remarks on sarin attacks against Syrians, Muslims." https://www.newarab.com/news/outrage-over-us-reporters-remarks-sarin-attacks-syria
- Theirij Sira. (2022) "Ukraine: Sheltering with monks in a Romanian monastery." https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60905198
- Tocci Nathalie. (2023) "How the war in Ukraine has transformed the EU." Social Europe. https://www.socialeurope.eu/how-the-war-in-ukraine-has-transformed-the-eu
- Turner, Lauren. (2022) "Homes for Ukraine: 2,700 visas issued, government reveals." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-60926093
- Twaij, Ahmed. (2022) "How coverage of the Ukraine-Russia conflict highlights a racist double standard." NBC News. https://www.nbcnews.com/think/opinion/ukraine-russia-conflict-highlights-racist-double-standard-ncna1290822
- **UK Gov.** (2019) "Public inquiry into the bias in the BBC". https://petition.parliament.uk/archived/petitions/ 234797
- Urban, Mark. (2015) "Five reflections on Europe's migrant crisis." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-34158660
- Valero, Jorge and Krasnolutska, Daryna. (2024) "EU Aims to Move Forward With Ukraine Accession Talks Next Week." Bloomberg. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2024-03-08/eu-aims-to-move-forward-with-ukraine-accession-talks-next-week
- Van Metre, Lauren, Gienger, Viola G. and Kuehnast, Kathleen. (2015) The Ukraine-Russia Conflict: Signals and Scenarios for the Broader Region. United States Institute of Peace. https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/SR366-The-Ukraine-Russia-Conflict.pdf
- Vandy, Kate. (2022) "War in Ukraine: Ballet dancer refugees shelter in Polish opera house." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60808973
- Vandy, Kate. (2023) "Ukraine war: Ballerinas fight culture war against Russia." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/ news/world-europe-64109021
- Waple, Katie and Leyland, Briony. (2023) "Hayling Island vicar urges more people to take in Ukraine refugees." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-hampshire-67134513
- Wenzel, Michał, and Marta Żerkowska-Balas. (2019) Framing effect of media portrayal of migrants to the European Union: a survey experiment in Poland. East European Politics and Societies: and Cultures 33(1), 44–65. https://doi.org/10.1177/0888325418777058.

30

Xuereb Sharon. (2023) Emotions, perceived threat, prejudice, and attitudes towards helping Ukrainian, Syrian, and Somali Asylum seekers. PLOS ONE, edited by Stefano Triberti, 18(9), Public Library of Science (PLoS), e0290335. Crossref, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0290335.

Zaccaro Maria and Moore Ben. (2023) "Art helped me cope with trauma of Ukraine war'." BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-hampshire-64375504

Zhang Xu and Hellmueller Lea. (2017) Visual framing of the European refugee crisis in Der Spiegel and CNN international: global journalism in news photographs. *International Communication Gazette* **79**(5), 483–510. https://doi.org/10.1177/1748048516688134

Cite this article: Diab JL (2025). Hues of Refuge: Framing Compassion and Condemnation in Refugee Portrayals Through a Political-Media Cycle of Reinforcement. *The Journal of Race, Ethnicity, and Politics*, 1–30. https://doi.org/10.1017/rep.2024.36